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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
January 10, 2012
Glasgow Public Library
ROUGH DRAFT
Council Members Present:  Susan Wood, Mike Turner, Monica Dock, Ruby Clark, Caleb Keckler.
Absent:  Councilor Roger Funkhouser.

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham, Town Attorney Tom Simons. 

Guests Present:  Bruce Patterson, Rockbridge County Circuit Court Clerk; Sonny Williams; Roberta Lyle; Reese McClanahan; Mary Agee and Guest; Ted Slayton and sons; Town Sgt. Jeff Grimm; Glasgow Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust.     
At 6:55 PM, Mayor Sam Blackburn stated the swearing in of new Town Council members and Mayor would now be held.  Bruce Patterson, Rockbridge County Circuit Court Clerk, took oaths from newly elected Town Council member Caleb Keckler, reelected Town Council members Monica Dock and Ruby Ogden Clark, and reelected Mayor Sam Blackburn.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Councilor Ruby Clark, followed by a brief prayer.

Mayor Sam Blackburn called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment Period:  
Reese McClanahan stated she liked the new nameplates for Council members, Mayor, etc.  Mrs. McClanahan stated she was glad to see the current Council meeting minutes on the Town website, and would like to see the agenda added for each Council meeting in the future.  Mrs. McClanahan stated she was glad Council was setting goals and would like for Council to give a report at each future meeting on progress of goals.

Public Safety Reports:

Town Manager Spitzer stated representatives for the Rescue Squad and Fire Department would be at the February meeting to give their annual report.

Review of Minutes:
Minutes for December 13, 2011 meeting – no comment.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve minutes.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:
No comment.
Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Monica Dock to pay bills as presented and any other bills that may come up.  
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Committee/Commission Reports:
A.  Parks and Recreation Committee:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Committee would have a list of projects to present to Council at budget time.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Committee had voted to start charging fees for use of the park, pavilion, and ball field.  Mr. Spitzer stated there would be a $5 fee for residents and $15 for non-residents to reserve the pavilion, and free on a first-come, first-serve basis.  Mr. Spitzer stated softball tournaments will have a $100 user fee (includes lights), and a $5 charge for use of field lights for non-tournaments.     
B.  Planning Commission:  Mr. Spitzer stated the Planning Commission will meet on Tuesday, January 17, 2012, and all future meetings will be held monthly on the 3rd Tuesday of each month.
Police Activity Report:

Sgt. Grimm stated his monthly report is on file.  Sgt. Grimm stated Community Watch had planned a project this year to do magnets with local ads on it to be given to citizens of Glasgow, but Community Watch has since disbanded.  Sgt. Grimm stated he will go ahead with the project, and passed around an example of what the magnet will look like.  Sgt. Grimm stated the two (2) railroad crossings are being temporarily repaired and will be totally replaced in September and October 2012.  Sgt. Grimm stated Council has his year-end report.  Councilor Mike Turner asked the weekly average for unlocking car doors.  Sgt. Grimm stated probably 3-4 per week.  Sgt. Grimm stated this is actually a good relationship builder for him with the public, and a service provided by the police department.  Councilor Susan Wood asked Sgt. Grimm what the breakdown was for his overtime hours, criminal vs. meetings.  Sgt. Grimm stated all his overtime is criminal.  Sgt. Grimm stated his meetings are on his regular schedule, as he works 2-10PM on those days.  Sgt. Grimm suggested changing his position from wage to salary and hire a part-time officer.  Sgt. Grimm stated the Town receives $25,500 annually from the State, another $15,000 from                , and that the Town actually only pays about 10 hours a week of his salary.

Old Business:

A. Abandoned Houses: 

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Ruby Clark to send certified letter to each owner with the list of what was found by the County Building Inspector, what the owner needs to do to comply, what happens if compliance is not met, and a timeframe to comply.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Crosswalk:  Town Manager Spitzer stated VDOT did a study on putting a crosswalk on Blue Ridge between Skyline Manor and the Dollar General Store.  Mr. Spitzer stated he had spoken to Susan Hammond, VDOT Resident Engineer for this area, and she stated the crosswalk will be installed this winter or early spring.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Town may want to consider other traffic calming devices to put here such as flashing lights, etc.

C. Glasgow Boat Landing:  Mr. Spitzer stated the State gave Virginia Department of Game and Inland Fisheries (VDGIF) $5,000 for the permit to install a culvert at the boat landing.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDGIF will install the culvert with their manpower, and the Town will supply rocks and dirt for backfill, which will be done on January 18, 2012.  Mr. Spitzer stated the culvert will be used for emergency personnel to get to the river without going over the railroad tracks.  Mr. Spitzer stated VDGIF will install, at a later date, a fence from the railroad tracks to the Town’s manhole at the boat landing.  Mr. Spitzer stated this is another step in the process of getting the land from CSX, which has to be secure so that no reasonable person can access the tracks.  
D. Appalachian Trail Update:  Mr. Spitzer stated the original date set for the joint dedication ceremony with Buena Vista, which had been April 18, 2012, has been changed to April 19, 2012, as the General Assembly has a special one day session on the 18th.  Mr. Spitzer stated the area delegates will be here.  Mr. Spitzer stated the ceremony will begin in Buena Vista in the morning, with lunch at Glen Maury Park, followed by the afternoon ceremony being held at the Glasgow hiker’s shelter.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would like Council to appropriate some money to buy a cake and refreshments for the ceremony here.  Councilor Susan Wood suggested checking with area caterers and ARAMARK for prices.

New Business:  

A.  Member Voting:  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Planning Commission needs two (2) new members for expired/resigned terms.  Mr. Spitzer stated past Councilor Boyd Walker had resigned his last year on the Planning Commission, which needs to be filled, and the other seat will be a five (5) year term.  Mr. Spitzer stated a Council member should be voted on as one of the members on the Planning Commission.  Councilor Ruby Clark stated she had three (3) names – Daryl Cash, John Emore, and Richard Moore -  with Daryl Cash  specifically requesting to be on the Zoning Appeals Board.  
Motion by Sue Wood and Seconded by Ruby Clark for Councilor Caleb Keckler to finish the one-year term for Boyd Walker and for John Emore to fill the five-year term on the Planning Commission.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.


     Town Manager Spitzer stated the Zoning Appeals Board needs one (1) new   

                 Member.  

Motion by Sue Wood and Seconded by Mike Turner for Daryl Cash to fill the five-year term on the Zoning Appeals Board.

Carried by unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Ruby Clark stated a letter should be sent to these people letting them know they are now serving on these boards.

B.  Resolution for Speed Limit Change:  Town Manager Spitzer stated he had drafted a Resolution for reducing speed limits at dead end streets in Glasgow, and if passed, he would send to VDOT’s area Resident Engineer.

Motion by Ruby Clark and Seconded by Mike Turner to send a Resolution to VDOT requesting a reduction of speed limit for dead end roads in Glasgow.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

C.  Surveys:  Town Manager Spitzer stated he has reviewed the proposed bids for surveying the McFadden property and spoken with the surveyors.  Mr. Spitzer stated based on the quotes received, he recommends going with Green Forest Surveys, who previously did work for McFadden, or Trout Land Surveying.  Mr. Spitzer stated they both will give a finished project, which includes the survey, a historical research, and the finished document to record for future reference.  Councilor Susan Wood asked if this is in the budget.  Mr. Spitzer stated it is not, but there is usually some money left at the end of the year.  Ms. Wood asked if the prices would change if it is decided to wait for the new budget year.  Mr. Spitzer stated the prices may go up.  
Motion by Susan Wood and Seconded by Mike Turner to contract with Green Forest Surveys to do a survey of the McFadden property.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Wood asked if the County would help with cost of the survey.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would talk to County Board of Supervisor Natural Bridge District representative David Hinty.

D.  Goals Meeting:  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would like to have this meeting before starting to work on next year’s budget.   Council agreed these meetings have been successful.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would like to have the meeting in January and start on the budget in February.  Meeting will be held Tuesday, January 31, 2012 @ 6:00 PM at Town Hall.

Discussion of Fees from Parks & Recreation Committee:

Town Manager Spitzer stated the reasoning for having fees is to be able to keep upgrading the parks, and it would also pay for some of Public Works time spent cleaning up after events.  Mr. Spitzer stated all fees will go into the Parks and Recreation fund.

$5 -  residents – use of pavilion

$15 -  non-residents – use of pavilion

  
$100 -  tournaments – includes lights

$5 -  lights – for non-tournaments

Council agreed the fees are reasonable.  

Motion by Caleb Keckler and Seconded by Mike Turner to accept the fees for use of the parks and ball field. 

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Comments:

Armond Falgoust, Public Works Supv., asked how the Town did on donations for the hiker shelter last year.  Mr. Spitzer stated he would check.

Councilor Susan Wood asked if the hiker shelter has hot water yet.  Mr. Spitzer stated it will be put in next year’s budget.  Mr. Spitzer stated the Ruritans do a lot of volunteer work there.

Sgt. Grimm asked if the magnet passed around for Council’s perusal was ok.  Council said it was.  Sgt. Grimm stated the magnet, with ads of local businesses and emergency numbers, would be given to every household in Glasgow, with no cost to the Town.
Meeting adjourned at 7:50 PM.
1

